
939th Meeting of the North Carolina Board of Pharmacy February 20, 2018 

 

 

 

President Gene Minton called the meeting to order at 9:00 am with Board Members Stan 

Haywood, Bill Mixon, Keith Vance, Robert Graves, and Andy Bowman present. Also present 

were Executive Director Jay Campbell, Board Counsel Clint Pinyan, Associate Executive 

Director Ellen Vick, Director of Investigations Josh Kohler, Director of Inspections Krystal 

Stefanyk, Director of Licensing Debbie Stump, Director of Finance and Human Resources 

Rhonda Jones, Accounting Manager Krystal Smith, and Director of Operations Kristin Moore.  

Present as visitors were: Patrick Brown, Mutual Drug; Tony Mitchum, Wal-Mart; Christine 

Davis, Cardinal Health; Joey McLaughlin, Realo Drug; Brittany Keel, Pharmacy Student; 

Hampton Cooper, Publix; Ricky Kong, Pharmacy Student; Kyle Hansen, UNC Health Care; 

Miguel DelaCruz, Campbell; Heather Johnson, Campbell; Katlyn Clark, Campell; Michelle 

Carraquillo, UNC Health Care; and Maria Fabiano, NCBOP. 

 

Ethics Statement & Welcome 
 

President Minton read the Ethics Statement regarding conflicts of interest and/or appearances of 

conflicts of interest of any Board member.  No conflicts were noted by Board members. 

 

Consideration of Minutes of the January 2018 Meeting 

 

The members received the January 16, 2018 meeting minutes prior to this meeting for review.   It 

was moved by Mr. Graves, seconded by Mr. Mixon, to approve the minutes as submitted.  The 

motion passed with no dissenting votes. 

 

Proposed Consent Orders Regarding Letko Entities 

 

Board Counsel Clint Pinyan presented proposed consent orders that would vacate the summary 

suspensions of All American Medical Pharmacy, permit #11666; All American Medical 

Supplies, DME permit #02057; and All American Medical, DME permit #02247, approved by 

the Board at the September 19, 2017 Board meeting.  Mr. Pinyan stated that the request is to lift 

the summary suspensions pending a pending disciplinary hearing based on changed 

circumstances since the Board took summary action. 

 

After discussion, on a motion from Dr. Bowman, seconded by Mr. Minton with no dissenting 

votes, the Board accepted the proposed consent orders. 

 

A copy of the consent orders can be found elsewhere in the minutes and are incorporated by 

reference herein. 

 

Clinical Pharmacist Practitioner  - Overview of Regulations and Demographics 

 

At the January 16, 2018, the Board requested an overview of CPP law, application review 

process, and demographics of the CPP Advisory Committee.  Mr. Campbell presented that 

overview.  Board members discussed the topics in depth. 

 

After discussion, the Board members agreed to take under advisement the possible appointment 

of a liaison from the Board to the CPP Advisory Committee.  

 

The Board adjourned for a break at 10:09am and returned to open session at 10:25am. 
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Report on Executive Director’s Meeting with the Legislative Research Commission’s Committee 

to Access to Healthcare in Rural North Carolina 

 

Mr. Campbell was invited to speak to the Legislative Research Commission’s Committee on 

Access to Healthcare in Rural North Carolina on February 15, 2018.  Mr. Campbell spoke to the 

committee on ways in which pharmacists might be better utilized to increase healthcare access in 

underserved areas, which focused chiefly on collaborative practice.  Mr. Campbell presented his 

PowerPoint presentation for the committee to the Board members and gave an overview of the 

other topics discussed at the meeting. 

 

USP <800> and Non-Compounding Activities 

 

USP chapter <800> standards governing the handling of hazardous drugs becomes effective on 

December 1, 2019.  The Board has previously issued a statement explaining that when USP 

<800> is expressly incorporated into either USP chapter <795> or <797>, it will apply to 

compounding activities by direct operation of federal and state law.   

 

As was discussed at the Board’s retreat in September 2017, USP chapter <800> also includes 

standards for the handling of hazardous drugs in non-compounding activities.  The Board 

discussed various options for Board action concerning the application of USP chapter <800> to 

non-compounding activities. 

 

By consensus, the Board directed the USP <800> working group to reconvene and discuss these 

options, and to return with specific recommendations to the full Board at the Board’s April 2018 

meeting.   

 

Update on Staff Guidance to Practicing Pharmacists 

 

The Board has updated its guidance document for safe drug disposal. Special thanks to Vera 

Reinstein of Allied Behavioral Healthcare and Nidhi Gandhi of the Wingate School of Pharmacy 

for their effort.  The document was published on the Board website on February 12th, 2018. 

 

Several pharmacists have contacted Board staff inquiring about potential shortages of Tamiflu 

(oseltamivir). The Food and Drug Administration maintains a list of shortage drugs. As of the 

February Board meeting, Tamiflu is not on that list.   

 

Board staff has prepared and published new guidance to pharmacists on how to monitor for drug 

shortages and on compounding oseltamivir oral suspension in times of FDA-listed shortage. 

 

Summary of Permit, License, Registration Renewal for 2018 

 

Mr. Campbell presented data on renewals of permits, registrants, and licensees.  The deadline for 

renewal is March 1, 2018.  

 

Mr. Campbell also provided a list of pharmacists licensed by exam in 2017, which is 

incorporated in the minutes. 
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Public Service Announcement Campaign Update (Opioid Crisis Response Committee) 

 

The Board’s first public service announcement to address the opioid crisis was broadcast in the 

Wilmington/Greenville television markets on February 8, 2018 with two more commercials 

scheduled to be release March 4th and March 19th.  

 

After discussion, the Board members directed Mr. Campbell to make the video files available on 

the Board’s website for download by pharmacies to use on their own social media platforms.  

The Opioid Crisis Response Committee will also discuss making the video available for other 

states’ boards of pharmacy to use in public service announcements. 

 

Mr. Haywood recommended incorporating the campaign into the District III agenda material. 

 

NC CSRS Update – Implementation of Interstate Connectivity through PMP Interconnect 

 

The Controlled Substance Reporting System is administered by the North Carolina Department 

of Health and Human Services (NC DHHS). The North Carolina CSRS is now connected to 

PMP Interconnect, which is a program developed by the National Association of Boards of 

Pharmacy that allows data sharing among states’ prescription monitoring programs. Mr. 

Campbell stated that this enhancement provides a significant new resource for pharmacists 

exercising their professional judgment when dispensing controlled substances.   

 

Financial Report 

 

Krystal Smith, Account Manager, presented the January 2018 financial report to the Board. 

 

Investigations and Inspections Report  

 

Krystal Stefanyk, Director of Inspections, presented the 2017 investigative report. 

 

NABP District III Meeting, August 12-14, 2018, Asheville, NC  

 

Mr. Campbell reminded members that the 2018 District III meeting will be hosted by the Board 

and Campbell University College of Pharmacy & Health Sciences August 12 – 14, 2018 at the 

Renaissance Hotel in Asheville, NC.  Mr. Campbell, Dr. Bowman, and Dr. Michael Adams 

(Dean of Campbell University, College of Pharmacy & Health Sciences) have begun planning 

the agenda. Mr. Campbell reminded Board members that anyone who has suggestions for 

meeting topics may send them to Mr. Campbell or Dr. Bowman. 

 

Reports to the Board 

 

No one spoke during the Reports to the Board Agenda Item 

 

Consent Agenda 

 

It was moved by Mr. Haywood, seconded by Dr. Andy Bowman with no dissenting votes, to 

approve the consent agenda as presented.   The motion carried with no dissenting votes.   
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The following items were approved. 

 

Prehearing Conference  

 

Consent Orders 

 

RPh. Gregory James McKettrick, license #14565, was subject of a prehearing conference 

held February 19, 2018, heard by Mr. Haywood, to request modification of his 2016 

reinstatement order to lift the conditions on work hour restriction, not serving as 

preceptor, and not serving as pharmacist manager. Recommendation: To grant request. 

Accepted by McKettrick 2/19/2018. 

 

RPh. Kha Dinh Nguyen, license #20707, was subject of a prehearing conference held 

February 19, 2018, heard by Mr. Haywood, regarding allegations that Mr. Nguyen was 

terminated from his employment after appearing impaired on duty. He admitted to self-

medicate with Schedule IV drugs. On April 26, 2017 he agreed not to practice pharmacy 

and entered into a 5 year recovery monitoring agreement with PHP. Recommendation: 

License suspended, deemed served from April 26, 2017 to date of order, with conditions 

including not serving as PM for 6 months, then may serve if deemed appropriate by PHP 

and ED. Accepted by Nguyen 2/19/2018. 

 

A copy of the consent orders can be found elsewhere in the minutes and are incorporated 

by reference herein. 

 

Reciprocity Candidates 

 

Name License 

Type 

License 

# 

Application 

Type 

Application 

Complete 

Bernard Bloom Pharmacist 27598 Reciprocity 2/7/2018 

Bethany Dawn Pettry Pharmacist 27605 Reciprocity 2/7/2018 

Christopher Morgan 

Honeycutt 

Pharmacist 27601 Reciprocity 2/7/2018 

Cleveland Martin Garrison Pharmacist 27584 Reciprocity 1/24/2018 

Davetta Viniece Battle Pharmacist 27606 Reciprocity 2/7/2018 

Frances Able Pharmacist 27607 Reciprocity 2/14/2018 

Francis Wesley Jamison Pharmacist 27597 Reciprocity 2/7/2018 

Jan Marie Kay Pharmacist 27600 Reciprocity 2/7/2018 

Jerry Dale Hemeyer Pharmacist 27604 Reciprocity 2/7/2018 

John RB McKenzie Pharmacist 27599 Reciprocity 2/7/2018 

Julie King Kidd Pharmacist 27592 Reciprocity 1/31/2018 

Kristen Rose Bossert Pharmacist 27588 Reciprocity 1/24/2018 

Leah Marie Heine Pharmacist 27609 Reciprocity 2/14/2018 

Linda Prentice Pharmacist 27585 Reciprocity 1/24/2018 

Lindsay Rubino Foley Pharmacist 27602 Reciprocity 2/7/2018 

Margaret Evelyn Kucera Pharmacist 27608 Reciprocity 2/14/2018 

Mark Stever Pharmacist 27586 Reciprocity 1/24/2018 
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Mark Wesley Holland Pharmacist 27591 Reciprocity 1/31/2018 

Melissa Ann Johnson Pharmacist 27583 Reciprocity 1/24/2018 

Melissa Marie 

Youngblood 

Pharmacist 27603 Reciprocity 2/7/2018 

Quynh Nhu Huynh Pharmacist 27580 Reciprocity 1/17/2018 

Sanita Boateng Pharmacist 27587 Reciprocity 1/24/2018 

Sunil M Jariwala Pharmacist 27593 Reciprocity 1/31/2018 

Sylvia Catherine Patterson Pharmacist 27590 Reciprocity 1/31/2018 

Tyrone Claytor Pharmacist 27581 Reciprocity 1/17/2018 

 

CPP Candidates 

 

 Janet Arrazcaeta #25806,  

o Levine Cancer Institute – Morehead 

o Levine Cancer Institute – Pineville 

o Levine Cancer Institute – South Park 

 Mei Ka Fong, #24936 

o Levine Cancer Institute – Morehead 

o Levine Cancer Institute – Pineville 

o Levine Cancer Institute -  South Park 

o Levine Cancer Institute  - University 

o Levine Cancer Institute – South Tryon 

o Levine Cancer Institute – Concord 

 Mandy Marie Irvin #26611 

o Ballantyne Family Medicine – Charlotte NC 

 Kasey Leigh Jackson #25151 

o Levine Cancer Institute – Morehead 

 Anne Elizabeth Pellegrino  #36530 

o Levine Cancer Institute – South Tryon 

 Jeryl Jean Villadolid #21111 

o Levine Cancer Institute – Morehead 

o Levine Cancer Institute – Ballantyne 

o Levine Cancer Institute – South Park 

 

Increase in Pharmacists to Technician Ratio  

 

 Carter’s Family Pharmacy #13334,  700 N Fayetteville St, Asheboro NC/Ashley Hurley, 

PM 

 CVS/Pharmacy #10764,  1830 W Dixon Blvd, Shelby NC/Joshua Overcash, PM 

 CVS/Pharmacy #11547, 1550 N Sandhills Blvd, Aberdeen NC/Lauren Cauthern, PM 

 Cleveland Co. Health Dept #04794, 200 S. Post Rd, Cleveland NC/Christopher Breese, 

PM 

 Halifax Regional Med Ctr #02926, 250 Smith Church Rd, Roanoke Rapids NC/David 

Lehman, PM 

 Novant Health Pharmacy #11239, 100 Robinhood Medical Plaza, Winston Salem 

NC/Jessica McDuffie, PM 
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 Wal-Mart Pharmacy #07941, 201 Montgomery Crossing, Biscoe NC/Johnda Farlow, PM 

 Wal-Mart Pharmacy #08022, 1489 Mt. Jefferson Rd, West Jefferson NC/Jill Barr, PM 

 Wal-Mart Pharmacy #10369, 3151 Apex Pkwy, Apex NC/Stacey Graham, PM 

 Wal-Mart Pharmacy #08880, 9820 Callabridge Ct, Charlotte NC/Joseph Martino, PM 

 Walgreens #12198, 6848 Albemarle Rd, Charlotte NC/Julius Tah, PM 

 Walgreens #12201, 2800 W Mallard Creek, Charlotte NC/Karen Hill, PM 

 Walgreens #12209, 19631 W Catawba Ave, Cornelius NC/Whitney Palazzi, PM 

 Walgreens #12212, 3793 Guess Rd, Durham NC/Sarah Voss, PM 

 Walgreens #12222, 3703 Lawndale Dr, Greensboro NC/Sarah Walker, PM 

 Walgreens #12250, 3488 Robinhood Rd, Winston Salem NC/Kristina Barone, PM 

 Walgreens #12251, 1327 Meadowlark Dr, Winston Salem NC/Brian Lucas, PM 

 Walgreens #12253, 5322 US Hwy 158, Advance NC/Roxanne Yankee, PM 

 Walgreens #12252, 5496 University Pkwy, Winston Salem NC/Courtney Martin, PM 

 Walgreens #12254, 578 New Leicester Hwy, Asheville NC/Deborah Scavelli, PM 

 Walgreens #12282, 2202 Arendell St, Morehead City NC/Joseph Eudy, Jr, PM 

 Walgreens #12292, 4568 US Hwy 220N, Summerfield NC/Aaron Anderson, PM 

 Walgreens #12322, 525 N. Cannon Blvd, Kannapolis NC/Ira Lowman, PM 

 Walgreens #12328, 106 S Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Dr, Maxton NC/Amar Vyas, PM 

 Walgreens #12348, 722 W Independence Blvd, Mount Airy NC/David Grove, PM 

 Walgreens #12355, 8385 Creedmoor Rd, Raleigh NC/Heather Adams, PM 

 Walgreens #12356, 900 Springfield Commons Dr, Raleigh NC/Dana Griffin, PM 

 Walgreens #12364, 1812 Holloway St Durham NC/Uzo Oforegbuliwe, PM 

 Walgreens #12401, 8010 Tryon Wood Dr, Cary NC/Sofia Chandler, PM 

 Walgreens #12410, 407 W Main St, Jamestown NC/Yafi Eni, PM 

 Walgreens #12418, 6901 Glenwood Ave, Raleigh NC/ Samareh Javadian, PM 

 Walgreens #12428, 941 Durham NC Rd, Wake Forest NC/Sydney Hoang, PM 

 Walgreens #12430, 4521 Oleander Dr, Wilmington NC/Mia Kay, PM 

 Walgreens #12432, 3634 Reynolda Rd, Winston Salem NC/Andrew Gosnell, PM 

 Walgreens #12434, 840 NC 24 27 Bypass East, Albemarle NC/Allyson Dean, PM 

 Walgreens #12442, 414 N Walnut St, Fairmont NC/Elizabeth Sagan, PM 

 Walgreens #12445, 3001 East Market St, Greensboro NC/ Mary Sykes, PM 

 Walgreens #12452, 821 Westwood Way, Laurinburg NC/ Lauren Chavis, PM 

 Walgreens #12456, 1114 Brawley School Rd, Mooresville NC/Rachel Mills, PM 

 Walgreens #12464, 3001 NC Hwy 42 West, Wilson NC/Harshal Desai, PM 

 Walgreens #12483, 8538 N Tryon St, Charlotte NC/Tetee Kuyateh, PM 

 Walgreens #12484, 2795 Lewisville Clemmons Rd, Clemmons NC/Austin Phillips, PM 

 Walgreens #12493, 803 N JK Powell Blvd, Whiteville NC/Mary Strickland, PM 

 Walgreens #12522, 403 S. Poplar St, Elizabethtown NC/Hillary Melvin, PM 

 Walgreens #12619, 1116 Hwy 70, Garner NC/Sara Wright, PM 

 Walgreens #12662, 104 Sherron Rd, Durham NC /Steven Doran, PM 

 Walgreens #12990, 13301 Strickland Rd, Raleigh NC/Brandy Whitley, PM 

 

 

Closed Session 
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On a motion from Mr. Haywood, seconded by Dr. Bowman with no dissenting vote, the Board 

moved into closed session to discuss possible summary suspension.  .   

 

When open session resumed on a motion from Dr. Vance, seconded by Dr. Bowman with not 

dissenting votes, Mr. Minton stated that Technician Stacey Fair, registration #52549; Technician 

Rebecca Boone, registration #24338; and Nikki Osborne, registration #19897, were summarily 

suspended. 

 

On a motion from Mr. Haywood, seconded by Mr. Graves with no dissenting votes, the Board 

adjourned the meeting at 11:50am. 

 

 

 

Gene Minton, President 

 

                                                          

L. Stan Haywood, Vice-President 

 
                                     
     

Dr. Andrew Bowman 

 

                                                        

William A. Mixon 

 

 

Dr. Keith Vance 

 

  
Robert A. Graves 


